Watermark Condominium

Meeting Minutes of the Board of Directors

April 4th, 2025, at 10:00 AM
401 North Atlantic Avenue
Unit #103
New Smyrna Beach, Florida 32169

Board Members in Attendance:

· Paul Bryan – President
· Harold Anness - Vice President

· Ted Stacy – Treasurer
· Ron Laramy – Secretary (on phone)
· Beth Corso – Director at Large
Owners in attendance: Steve and Amy Oyster (#304), Mark Maler (#502), Bill and Julie Ledger (#305). 
Proof of Notice

Proper notification of the meeting was posted on the bulletin board at the property at least 14 days in advance of the meeting per the Florida Statute.
Call to Order

A quorum of the board was established.  The meeting was called to order by Paul Bryan at 10:00 A.M.  

Approval of Minutes

*Motion to dispense with reading the minutes of the last meeting was made and carried.  

Treasurers Report

· Overall we are currently in good shape financially

· We had a slight issue with Belote moving some 2024 funds to 2025 which complicated our budget tracking. 

· We do not know the outcome of why this has been happening, but we have spoken with Belote and have been told by Belote that the funds are still in the account but basically in a holding sub-account to help the big property insurance payment in May. The amount was for "adjusted prepayment".  Will update as we have more information. 

· As of the end of February we have $353,000 in the checking account/money market accounts, much of which is from the assessment and will be paid out for the building restoration work. 

· Currently $94,000 in the reserve funds

· Paul Bryan asked how the online banking efforts are working out and Ted said that things are working great with Nikki doing a great job of keeping track of all invoices etc. 

· Paul Bryan asked if we have a budgeted expectation regarding the interest on our accounts now that we have moved to money market accounts for our money.

· We do, and the expectation for the year is $6500.
Managers Report

· New pool rope purchased
· This helps save our pool filters as the rope disintegrates over time

· Removed the white table outside of the pool gate

· The table and benches were in a state of disrepair and were becoming an eyesore. 

· Put down new sod where the table used to be

· Replaced 22 doorbells that were rusting or not working. 
· New ones use all stainless-steel screws so there should be no further rusting issues. 

· Replaced some garage lights

· Cleaned garage doors and locks

· Repairing pool furniture as needed

· Dustin inquired with a tennis court professional and was told that the small hairline cracks that we are seeing so far do not require any action at this time. 

· Resurfacing is recommended every five to seven years.

· The City of NSB did a fire inspection on our property

· Replaced eight exit signs

· Fire Marshall requested us to put a new fire extinguisher at the pool house. 

· Once all actions were taken we passed inspection. 

· The area inside the dumpster area was cleaned and painted

· Elevator badging/floor marking are all being redone by Dustin 

· All door numbers repainted

· Spring Break update:

· In the managers words “Spring Break was a flop” which is a very good thing

· Strong police presence

· Attendance was down

· Happy that the building restoration is completed and the construction trailer is no longer in our parking lot.

· Paul asked about how the beach gate is working

· Overall it has performed even better than expected. 

· Very few people have tried to circumvent it

· Easy to tell when people try and trespass

· Ted Stacy asked about where we are with the Wiginton sprinkler head replacement that was approved. 
· We have the sprinkler heads on property but the situation has not been a priority

· We have an appointment with Wiginton on April 25th so we hope to expect an update then. 
Old Business

· Update on building restoration
· Building restoration is officially complete and things look great. 

· We did have a discoloring issue on the third floor but that has already been taken care of at no extra charge. 

· Total charges including the portico roof which wasn’t part of the original plan came to $273,580.32 which represents a slight overage of $5,270 from the original bid. 

· We are ready for the final Engineering inspection/report

· The question was raised about the amount we had planned over and above the quoted cost as a contingency in case there were unexpected substantial overages. 

· Between the slight overage we saw along with the unbudgeted Shark Coatings work that will be done on the first-floor walkways, and under the portico driveway we expect about half of the contingency to be utilized.  
· What happens with the balance of unused funds will be determined by the board. 

· Question asked about warranty on the work done

· The warranty on the paint is five years so we are confident that any issues that are found will be taken care of within that time frame. 

· Overall we are quite pleased with the entire process and the work done by R & J 

· Amending 7-25-24 motion regarding money transfers.
· Original motion was made by made by Ron Laramy seconded by Harold Anness to grant the Managers, Treasurer or Assistant Treasurer access to on-line transfers of money from the Operating Funds money market account to the Operating Funds checking account as needed. Motion carried unanimously.

Motion made by Beth Corso, seconded by Ted Stacy to amend the above motion to update the ability to access online transfers of money, as needed, to and/or from any of our accounts to the Managers, Treasurer or Assistant Treasurer. Motion carried unanimously.
· First floor walkways, hallway and portico driveway vote results
· The color vote winner was Coquina Beach

· Funds disbursement vote results are to use existing assessment funds to pay for the Shark Coatings work. 

· Work on the walkways etc. will start the week of April 7th. 

New Business
· Discussion regarding pool house floor colors and materials
· We have contacted Shark Coatings who are already approved to do our first-floor walkways and driveway under the portico to get pricing and recommendations. 

· A representative from Shark Coating (Joe) attended our board meeting. 

· The recommendation is between the Coquina Beach that the owners have already approved for the first-floor walkways etc. and the Tidal Wave color.

· The consensus was to go with the Coquina Beach to be consistent and to incorporate adequate slip control.

· If the carpet and bathroom tile are removed from the pool house the work can commence at roughly the same time as the front walkways. 

Motion made by Beth Corso and seconded by Harold Anness to move forward with replacing the carpet and both bathroom tile floors in the pool house with Shark Coatings in the Coquina Beach color palette and added texture for the quoted price of $2,029.21 with the work to be done at the same time as the first-floor walkway areas. Motion carried unanimously.
· Discussion regarding re-doing the upper ring of the pool in terms of material and color choice

· Shark Coatings wasn’t comfortable doing just the upper pool ring as their material would differ from the actual pool deck and could cause slipping issues

· It is their company policy not to just do top pool rings

· We decided to hold off on this decision.
· Hurricane protection amendment and specifications discussion 

· Legislation changed last year and the new law states that a statement is required specifying whether the unit owner or the association is responsible for the installation, maintenance or repair of hurricane protection.
· Hurricane protection is defined as hurricane shutters, impact glass, hurricane compliant windows and doors.

· The board needs to vote on whether the unit owners or the association is responsible. Once this vote is decided the rules and regulations will be updated. 

· The owners will then vote on the amendment to update the declaration. 

· In practice the owners have always been responsible for their own doors and windows of their unit. 

· Question was raised about storm related damage in the event sliders or windows are destroyed from a hurricane.  

· We will verify and confirm but the belief is that in that case the association is responsible.

Motion made by Harold Anness that it is the unit owners’ responsibility for installation, repair, maintenance or replacement of hurricane protection as defined above. (Hurricane shutters, impact glass and hurricane compliant windows and doors.) The motion was seconded by Ted Stacy.  Motion passed unanimously.

Motion made by Harold Anness, seconded by Ted Stacy that when exterior windows and doors are going to be replaced they must fall into the current uniformity and specifications in terms of safety ratings (current city code), high impact resistance glass (high hurricane level), turtle compliant, frame color (bronze), stainless steel hardware and tint color, installer needs to be licensed and insured, , stay uniform with the rest of the building and prior approval of estimate/specifications is required from managers and/or the board before the work is started. Hurricane shutters that are going to be replaced must fall into the current uniformity and specifications in terms of safety ratings (current city code), color (white), stainless steel hardware, installer must be licensed and insured, stay uniform with the rest of the building, prior approval of estimate/specification is required from managers and/or the board before the work is started. Motion carried unanimously.

Open Discussion

· Beth Corso brought up her concerns that the new sliders don’t stop all of the water from coming in during Hurricanes etc. She recommends that more people should consider storm shutters because they can do a better job of holding the water out. 
· Question raised about parking lot sealing

· The lot is showing more and more cracks etc. currently. 

· Managers will get an estimate for resealing and re-striping the parking lot.

· Question raised about whether final overages from the latest assessment can be moved into the reserves. 

· We will check the rules on where the funds can go. 

· Question raised about adding another row of sand fences on the beach. 

· Current rules do not allow us to add another row.

· We will hold off on any further decisions until we know what the details are regarding sand replenishment. 

Adjournment

With no further business to discuss, Motion was made and seconded to adjourn at 11:10 am.
